

September 26, 2012

New England Fisheries Management Council 50 Water Street Newburyport, MA 01950

Dear Members of the New England Fisheries Management Council:

As you know, on September 13, 2012, United States Commerce Secretary Rebecca Blank issued a fishery disaster determination for the Northeast Multispecies Groundfish Fishery ("groundfish fishery") for the 2013 fishing year. The federal disaster determination was a direct result of a document released on August 2, 2012 by the New England Fisheries Management Council (NEFMC) and the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) that indicated reductions ranging from 45% to 73% in the FY 2013 Annual Catch Limits (ACLs) for a number of stocks in the groundfish fishery.

As the mayor of New Bedford, Massachusetts, which was just named the nation's highest grossing fishing port for the twelfth year in a row, I am extremely grateful to our congressional delegation and Governor Patrick for pressing the Commerce Department to issue the disaster determination.

At the same time, however, I strongly urge you to consider additional, complementary policy responses that will forestall or mitigate the forecasted cuts in ACLs and help keep fishermen fishing. As you address proposed ACLs and other conservation measures in the coming days and weeks, I ask that you refrain from making decisions in which the reliability of the underlying science is in question. It is imperative that members have confidence in the scientific grounds for their decisions, given the potential deleterious economic and social consequences.

The economic and human stakes for New Bedford of your upcoming decisions cannot be overstated. Annual groundfish revenue in New Bedford is approximately \$20 million. One species in the multispecies fishery, yellowtail flounder, is essential bycatch in New Bedford's scallop industry, which alone generates approximately \$400 million in direct annual revenue. A conservative multiplier for these fisheries, which takes into account the economic activity of their shoreside businesses, is three. Taken together, then, the groundfish and scallop fisheries account for nearly \$1.3 billion in annual economic activity in New Bedford.

Given these numbers, even if Congress appropriates \$100 million in aid for the New England groundfish fishery, the forecasted cuts would undoubtedly deal a devastating

economic blow to New Bedford and permanently eliminate hundreds, if not thousands, of jobs. The cuts would also likely trigger severe social dislocation, with fishing families losing their income streams, homes, and identities. The New Bedford fishing community wants to survive. To a person, all of the fishermen with whom I have spoken have said that they do not want handouts, but want to keep fishing.

The forecasted cuts and their consequences would be painful enough for the New Bedford fishing community if the underlying science was beyond debate, but they are unacceptable in light of the growing lack of confidence in the stock assessments, both among fishermen and scientists. For example, fishermen have repeatedly told the federal government, thus far to little avail, that the underlying surveys are conducted with the wrong types of vessels and gear and are therefore inaccurate. Over the summer, scientists raised serious questions about the model used for the Georges Bank yellowtail flounder stock assessment. Months earlier, the 2011 Gulf of Maine cod assessment, which showed a dramatic negative change from the 2008 assessment, was called into question. And when the 2011 Groundfish Stock Assessment Updates were conducted, significant unexplained discrepancies (19% to 67% deviations) in the estimate of stock biomass were noted for seven stocks (CC-Gulf of Maine yellowtail, Georges Bank cod, Georges Bank haddock, plaice, witch flounder, redfish, and Gulf of Maine haddock).

To my mind, these examples should give serious pause to the range of decision-making on ACLs contemplated by the Council. I was pleased to see that at its August 24, 2012 meeting, the Scientific and Statistical Committee (SSC) discussed the concerns with the Georges Bank yellowtail flounder model and decided to recommend a range of catch options up of to 1,150 metric tons (the FY 2012 catch limit). By including this upper range of 1,150 metric tons for FY 2013, the SSC recognized the prudence of proceeding cautiously in the face of uncertainty in the underlying model and the impact of its decisions on fishing communities.

In sum, I ask that you keep the economic and social ramifications at the forefront of your discussions, and that you consider whether proposed measures that curb fishing are justified by the science. I also ask for your support of measures that would mitigate the consequences of any reduced ACLs. If the fisheries in New Bedford are shut down, they will not come back. The barriers to entry are simply too high, and foreign sellers, who already supply 91% of our nation's seafood, will fill the breach. On behalf of the fishermen, the families, and the nearly 100,000 New Bedford residents who have a stake in your actions, I ask that you do all that you can to keep New Bedford's fishermen fishing.

Sincerety

Jon Mitchell Mayor of New Bedford, MA